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LONGFORD  COUNTY  COUNCIL

COMHAIRLE CHONTAE LONGFOIRT

Minutes of May Monthly Meeting of Longford County Council 

held in the Council Chamber, Aras an Chontae, Great Water Street, Longford on Wednesday, 20th May 2009 at 3.30 p.m.

PRESIDING:
Councillor Sean O Fearghaile, Mayor.

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Councillors –  Larry Bannon, Paddy Belton, 

Gearoid O Bradaigh, Seamus Butler, Mick Cahill, James Coyle, Adrian Farrell, Martin Farrell, 

Frank Kilbride, Donncha Mac Gleannáin, 

Victor Kiernan, Maire Ni Giolla Bride Harcan, 

Luie McEntire, Alan Mitchell, Martin Mulleady,

Peggy Nolan, Peadar O Murchu, Michéal MacCnáimhí, 

P.J Reilly and Barney Steele.                                            
IN ATTENDANCE:             Mr. Tim Caffrey, County Manager.





Mr. Frank Sheridan, Director of Services.


Mr. Tommy McDonald, Head of Finance.




Mr. Roger Timlin, Director of Services.



Mr. Jack Kilgallen, Director of Services.
Mr. Ciaran Murphy, A/Director of Services.
MEETINGS 

ADMINISTRATOR:
Ms. Anne Lee.
VOTES OF SYMPATHY.

Councillor P. Belton proposed and Mayor S. Farrell seconded that a vote of sympathy be extended to the Donegan family, Listubbit, Ballymahon on the death of Thomas.                        
Councillor P. Belton proposed and Mayor S. Farrell seconded that a vote of sympathy be extended to the Corcoran family, Kenagh on the death of Margaret.
ADOPTION OF MINUTES
On the proposal of Councillor F. Kilbride seconded by Councillor L. Bannon, 
the Minutes of Special Meeting held on the 6th April 2009 were confirmed and adopted.

On the proposal of Councillor J. Coyle seconded by Councillor M. Nevin, 
the Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on the 15th April 2009 were confirmed and adopted.

On the proposal of Councillor V. Kiernan seconded by Councillor J. Coyle, 
the Minutes of Special Meeting held on the 6th May 2009 were confirmed and adopted.

MANAGER’S ORDERS
The County Manager’s Orders, which had been circulated, were noted.

Telephone System in the Council Offices.
In reply to a query from Councillor A. Mitchell regarding the use of the message facility on the telephones in the Council offices, the County Manager stated that the staff have been requested to ensure that, as far as possible, all calls are answered /replied to promptly.   The telephone system needs to be updated and it is planned to go to tender for a new system in the near future.

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, COMMUNITY AND ENTERPRISE, CULTURAL SERVICES AND HUMAN RESOURCES.

Update on Activities of Joint Working Group on Connolly Barracks.
Mr. F. Sheridan, Director of Services, circulated the following report to the members:-

“Longford County Council and Longford Town Council established a joint working group to consider a course of action to ensure the vacated army barracks site is utilised for the maximum benefit of Longford.

Members Nominated: Mayor, Sean Farrell, Cllr. Michael Nevin, Cllr. Peggy Nolan, Cllr. Denis Glennon, Mayor James Keogh, Cllr. Paul Connell, Cllr. Michael Connellan, Cllr. Christy Warnock.

Co-opted: Josephine O’Donnell CEO, and Inspt. Joe McLoughlin.  

Frank Sheridan, Longford County Council, Dan Rooney, Longford Town Council.

The sub-committee met on three occasions including a site visit to the army barracks facilitated by the Department of Defence.

Issues

1) Department of Defence indicated their intention to maximise their gain from the disposal of the army barracks and maintain a secure site.

2) All structures on the site are listed in Town Development Plan

3) VEC have identified an area of the barracks, bordering the VEC premises on the Battery Road, as being suitable to meet their continuing education needs.  Direct negotiations are taking place with the Department of Defence.

4) Similar to the VEC the Gardai are in discussions to acquire a portion of the barracks site.

Recommendations
The joint sub-committee group agreed the following position.  The army barracks is a key site in the future development of Longford.  It should be utilised in the best interests of Longford and not exclusively for commercial gain.

1) The VEC and Gardai should continue negotiations with the Department of Defence to acquire the areas they required for their purposes.

2) The VEC and Gardai will continue to work with the joint sub-committee to co-ordinate actions and ensure continuity.

3) A feasibility study be undertaken to explore best uses for the site lead by County Longford Tourism Committee supported by a multi agency task group.

4) The recommendations of the feasibility study agreed and adopted by both authorities will inform a Local Area Plan by Longford Town Council.

5) Communications channels are maintained with the Department of Defence to ensure the Community interest in the site is maintained.

6) A joint sub-committee be re-established following the local elections.

7) Propose inclusion of members of Family & Friends Connolly Barracks.”
All the members welcomed the update on the activities of the Joint Working Group and re-iterated the need to keep the line of communication open between the Working Group and the Department of Defence.
Councillor A. Mitchell proposed and Councillor P. Nolan seconded that a section of the Barracks site be considered for a public car park.
Councillor D. Glennon proposed and Councillor J. Coyle seconded that consideration should be given to locating a County Museum and Military Museum at the vacated Barracks site.

FINANCE DIRECTORATE.

Public Liability Claims received during March 2009.

It was noted that one public liability claim had been received during April 2009.

HOUSING, PLANNING AND BUILDING CONTROL POLICY

Minutes of Housing and Social Policy, Planning and Building Control Policy Strategic Policy Committee Meeting held on the 26th January 2009.

The Minutes of Housing and Social Policy, Planning and Building Control Policy Strategic Policy Committee Meeting held on the 26th January 2009, which had been circulated to the members, were noted.    
The members discussed, in detail, the recent increase in rents for local authority houses and expressed concern regarding the method of calculating rent in accordance with the Differential Rent Scheme.

Mr. C. Murphy, Acting Director of Services, informed the meeting that a new Housing Bill is, at present, being considered by the Houses of the Oireachtas. This Bill, when enacted, will give more powers to Councillors in the operation of the Differential Rent scheme.
The members also expressed concern regarding the provision of storage heating in some local authority houses. 

Councillor M. Kilbride-Harkin proposed and Councillor D. Glennon seconded that night meters be installed in all houses which use storage heating.   It was also agreed that this issue should be considered by the new Housing and Social Policy, Planning and Building Control Policy Strategic Policy Committee, following the local elections.
The County Manager informed the members that the Council is always willing to alleviate any hardship cases.
Planning Applications

The list of Planning Applications which had been received since the April meeting of the Council was submitted and noted.

N4 Mullingar to Longford (Rooskey) Upgrade   -    Planning Applications in Constraints Study Area.

The meeting was informed that no planning applications were refused in the constraints study area of the N4 Mullingar to Longford (Rooskey) scheme.

New Criteria in relation to Housing Loans.
The Acting Director of Services outlined the details of report, which had been circulated to the members, on the New Housing Loan Application Procedures.
Housing Capital Allocation 2009.

Details of the 2009 Housing Allocations, which had been circulated, were  discussed by the members.
The Acting Director of Services replied to queries raised by the members.
CORPORATE, ENVIRONMENTAL, EMERGENCY, RECREATION AND AMENITY SERVICES.

Date for Annual Meeting of new Council.

The meeting was informed that in accordance with Section 3(1) of Schedule 10 of the Local Government Act 2001, the Annual Meeting of the Council will be held on Friday, 
19th June 2009.
On the proposal of Councillor G. Brady seconded by Councillor V. Kiernan, it was agreed that the First Annual Meeting of the new Council be held on Friday, 19th June 2009 at 12 noon.
Part 8  – Manager’s Report - proposed Extension of Burial Ground at Ballinalee, Co. Longford.

On the proposal of Councillor M. Farrell seconded by Councillor M. Kilbride-Harkin, it was unanimously agreed to adopt Part 8 – Manager’s Report in accordance with the Planning and Development Act 2000 –  Section 179; Planning and Development Regulations 2001 – 2008 – Part 8; in respect of proposed Extension of Burial Ground at Ballinalee, County Longford, as circulated with the Agenda.
Extension of Town Boundary  -  Longford Town.

The members were informed that a formal proposal for the extension of the Longford Town boundary will be required from Longford Town Council before the matter can be considered by Longford County Council.
Notices of Motions.

School Bus Fares.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor F. Kilbride and seconded  by Councillor A. Mitchell:-
“That this Council asks The Minister for the Education to direct Bus Eireann to rescind the decision to increase bus fares for school children going to secondary school, due to the present financial climate.”
The Council will write to the Minister of Education as agreed.

Proposed New Fire Station in Edgeworthstown.
The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor F. Kilbride and seconded  by Councillor J. Coyle:-
“What is the up to date position on the proposed new Fire Station in Edgeworthstown?
Mr. J. Kilgallen, Director of Services, stated that in August, 2008, the Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government approved commencement of the tender phase in respect of the proposed new Edgeworthstown Fire Station.  On Thursday, 
14th instant, the Council received approval from the Department, by email, for the recommended tender of Adston Ltd., of Belturbet.  Action is currently under way to sign a contract on this basis.  

The members welcomed this announcement.

INFRASTRUCTURAL SERVICES

Roads:

Minutes of Mid Area Committee Meeting held on Tuesday, 17th February 2009.
The Minutes of Mid Area Committee Meeting held on Tuesday, 17th February 2009, which had been circulated, were noted.

Minutes of North Area Committee Meeting held on Friday, 31st October 2008.
The Minutes of North Area Committee Meeting held on Friday, 31st October 2008, which had been circulated, were noted.

Progress Report on the  Proposed Motorway from Mullingar to Rooskey.

Mr. R. Timlin, Director of Services, reminded the members that comments on the Emerging Preferred Route Corridor should be submitted before the 5th June 2009.
Part 8  – Manager’s Report  -  Provision of Pedestrian Facilities on Mill Bridge, Clondra, and Revised (Priority) Traffic Flow Arrangement.

On the proposal of Councillor S. Butler seconded by Councillor P. Nolan, it was unanimously agreed to adopt Part 8 – Manager’s Report in accordance with the Planning and Development Act 2000 – Section 179; Planning and Development Regulations 2001 – 2008 – Part 8; in respect of the provision of Pedestrian Facilities on Mill Bridge, Clondra, and Revised (Priority) Traffic Flow Arrangement, as circulated with the Agenda.
Notice of Motion 
Parking Bye-Laws in Edgeworthstown  -  as agreed at North Area Committee Meeting.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor F. Kilbride and seconded by Councillor J. Coyle:-
“I propose that Longford County Council revokes the existing parking bye-laws in Edgeworthstown with immediate effect.”

On the proposal of Councillor F. Kilbride seconded by Councillor J. Coyle, it was agreed that the existing parking bye-laws in Edgeworthstown be revoked with immediate effect.
A new public consultation process will take place to identify appropriate parking regulations for Edgeworthstown.

Water and Sewerage:

Extract from Minutes of Water Services & Environmental Strategic Policy Committee Meeting –  Joint Discussion with Housing and Social Policy, Planning and Building Control Policy Strategic Policy Committee - held on the 
26th January 2009  
The Extract from Minutes of Water Services & Environmental Strategic Policy Committee Meeting –  Joint Discussion with Housing and Social Policy, Planning and             Building Control Policy Strategic Policy Committee  held on the 26th January 2009, which had been circulated to the members was noted. 

Taking in Charge of Group Water Schemes.

On the proposal of Councillor M. Kilbride-Harkin, seconded by Councillor L. Bannon, 
it was unanimously agreed to approve of the takeover of the following Group Water Schemes by Longford County Council:-


Derawley


Esker / Cloncowley


Forgney


Ballincurry


Ardagh


Clonback South 


Camagh

Rural Water Programme Block Grant Allocation 2009.
Mr. Timlin outlined the details of the report on Rural Water Programme Block Grant Allocation 2009, as circulated with the Agenda.
Progress Report on Capital Schemes -  Water Services Investment Programme
2007 – 2009.  
Mr. R. Timlin, Director of Services, updated the members as follows:-

Longford Central Regional Water Supply Scheme- Reservoir and Pipelines–Stage 6 

This scheme will provide a new 10,000 m³ reservoir at Knockahaw to serve Longford Town and environs, a new watermain to connect it to the existing service reservoir at Prucklish and some new distribution mains in Longford Town.

Carty Contractors Limited commenced work on this Contract on 5th August 2008. The Contract is for two year duration and is progressing well. The Civil Works Contract on the Longford Regional Water Supply Scheme Stage 6 (Reservoir and Rising Mains) has been tendered for €8,983,404.58 and will require a local contribution of €2,425,519.24. 

Ballymahon Regional Water Supply Scheme

Tobin Consulting Engineers have been appointed for the Ballymahon Regional Water Supply Scheme. This Scheme will involve upgrading of Abbeyshrule Water Treatment Plant and the construction of strategic links to Edgeworthstown and Kenagh. The total estimated cost is €4.5m with a local contribution of €1.39m. 

Advance works for the Edgeworthstown link was completed in February 2009 resulting in the decommissioning of Corbeagh Water Treatment Works. Preparation of Contract Documents for remainder of Scheme is currently being progressed. Contractor for site investigation contract commenced work March 2009.

Drumlish, Newtownforbes, Ardagh, Aughnacliffe and Ballinalee Sewerage Scheme

These villages have been bundled together for contract and operational purposes. There will be three contracts and it is intended to procure the above scheme using three contracts as follows;

Contract 1
Collection network for Ardagh, Aughnacliffe and Ballinalee

Contract 3
Collection network for Drumlish and Newtownforbes

Contract 2
Treatment Plants for all the above schemes, procured through a design, build operate process

Contract 1 Contract signing with Clarke Quarries Ltd took place March 2009 and it is envisaged that the works on the network will commence May 2009. The network contract has been tendered for €1, 915,341. 

Archaeological investigation has been completed and the Archaeological Investigation Report has been submitted to Longford County Council. No significant archaeological finds reported.

                                                                                                                                 Contract 3 P & S Civils Ltd commenced work on this Contract on 12th January 2009. It is envisaged to be completed by July 2009.

                                                                                                                                                                                                           Contract 2 - Sites for Waste Water Treatment Plants and Pumping Station Sites are being negotiated with landowners and are currently in Legal transfer process.

Interviews for Prequalification of DBO tenderers took place on the 20th February and the Interview Board shortlisted 5 Contractors to tender for the Scheme. Tender documents will be issued to the shortlisted Contractors in May.

Granard Regional Water Supply Scheme Strategic Review
The main work proposed in phase 1 to carry out improvements at the treatment works, construct a new watermain to supply the existing reservoirs and in phase 2 to extend the network to serve an area of the scheme to the North of Granard. The estimated cost is €6.3m with a local contribution of €1.9m.  

Preparation of Contract Documents has commenced and is ongoing. Contractor for site investigation contract commenced work March 2009.

Longford Central Regional Water Supply Scheme Strategic Review
Longford County Council have now received DoEHLG Stage 1 approval to prepare Contract Documents for a new Rising Mains from the Water Treatment plant to Prucklish Reservoir, 5,000m³ reservoir at Prucklish, Improvements  to the Lough Forbes Plant and Development of  the groundwater source at Clonbalt/Cloonanny Glebe to yield in phase 1 approx. 3,000m³ of water per day.

Preparation of Contract Documents has commenced and is ongoing. Prequalification of contractors for upgrading of Lough Forbes Water Treatment Works has commenced. Contractor for site investigation contract commenced work February 2009.

As an addendum to the above major project is the advance groundwater development at Moneylagan and Lisreevagh (Lanesborough). This advance works contract is complete and deliver an additional 1,600 m³ of water to offset and sustain future short term demand in the Longford Central Supply Network. 

Works at Lisreevagh have been commissioned with an additional 800 cubic meters of water brought into supply. Installation and commissioning of treatment system to lower iron and manganese levels at Moneylagan is complete and Moneylagan water was brought into supply April 2009.

Longford Sewerage Phase 2

Consultants have been appointed by the Planning Department of Longford County Council to prepare a Local Area Plan for the South East Environs of Longford Town. This is a requirement of the DoEHLG prior to any consideration of a Sewerage Scheme for this area. 

Longford Town Sewerage Scheme- (Network Review, Waste Water Treatment Plant and Hub Centre for Sludge) 

The DoEHLG has now advised the Council that consultants for this Scheme have to be re-procured.

The Council is advancing with the prequalification process for consultative engineering services for this scheme as required by the Department.

Lanesborough Water Supply Stage /Lanesborough Regional Water Supply Scheme 

The current estimated cost is €8.0m with a local contribution of €2.0m. In light of the risk associated with vulnerable groundwater sources to Cryptosporidium outbreak, full water treatment will now be required with reclassification of this project to a Regional Water Supply Scheme and expand the scheme to include the Newtowncashel water supply. The Lanesborough Regional Water Supply Scheme has now been included in the new Water Services Investment Programme 2007 – 2009.

The consultants are finalising the work associated with the original brief.

Longford Grouped Towns and Villages Sewerage Scheme Feasibility Study

The DoEHLG has rejected WSIP funding being made available for this scheme.  The key issue contained within the Water Pricing Policy Report is the Unit Costs / Existing House. These range from 14,000 to 36,000 euro and are in excess of the departmental funding criteria threshold of €10,000 per house. The Department advised that should a developer be prepared to install a treatment plant and some network, consideration could be given to part funding the scheme.

Longford County Council has been advised by DoEHLG to prepare design brief for 5 villages which may be viable and to include Legan and Kenagh. Procurement of consultants is required to advance these villages. 

Water Conservation Scheme

The Water Conservation and Leakage detection project has proved very successful and continues to yield major savings in UFW (unaccounted for water) in all District Meter Areas throughout the County. 

The Council made a submission to the DoEHLG for funding of €17.4m to replace defective watermains in the Town and County with a Phase 1 proposal for €6.5m. An allocation of €5.0m was approved with local funding of €0.5m. 

Tenders for the Network Rehabilitation Contract from four of the five shortlisted contractors have been received and preparation of report on tenders has commenced.

It is envisaged that the construction stage of this contract which will involve works in Longford Town and environs will commence in October 2009 with 18 month contract duration. 

An application for a Phase 2 Remedial Works Contract for rehabilitation of further defective water mains throughout the County has been made to the DoEHLG and LCC are awaiting approval for this proposed Scheme.
Update on Drumlish, Newtownforbes, Ardagh, Aughnacliffe and Ballinalee 

Sewerage Scheme.

It was noted that this item was dealt with under the previous report.

Councillor S. Butler expressed concern regarding the procurement process and whether or not such process was giving value for money.

In response, Mr. R.Timlin, Director of Services informed the meeting that the procurement process operated by Longford County Council is in accordance with central government regulations.

Following further discussion, it was proposed by Councillor P.J. Reilly and seconded by Councillor M. Farrell that the Council write to the Minister for the Environment, Heritage and Local Government, requesting that the regulations be amended.

Disposal of former Reservoir at Lissameen, Ballinalee, Co. Longford.

On the proposal of Councillor M. Farrell seconded by Councillor V. Kiernan, it was unanimously agreed that approval be given to the disposal of former Reservoir at Lissameen, Ballinalee, Co. Longford, containing 0.0525 hectares or thereabouts  to 

Mr. John Charters, Lissameen, Ballinalee, Co. Longford in accordance with the terms of Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 issued on the 6th May 2009.

Part 8  – Manager’s Report  - Longford Central Regional Water Supply Scheme - Up-Grade Works at existing Lough Forbes Water Treatment Works.
On the proposal of Councillor G. Brady seconded by Councillor S. Butler, it was unanimously agreed to adopt Part 8 – Manager’s Report in accordance with the Planning and Development Act 2000 –  Section 179; Planning and Development Regulations 2001 – 2008 – Part 8; in respect of the Up-Grade Works at existing Lough Forbes Water Treatment Works , as circulated with the Agenda.
CORRESPONDENCE:
Letter dated 21st April 2009 received from the Office of the Minister For Housing, Urban Renewal and Developing Areas regarding anti-social behaviour was noted.

Letter dated 2nd April 2009 received from the Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government regarding legislation to confer powers on local authorities with regard to the disposal of waste by householders was noted.

Quarterly Reports in relation to Motions adopted at January, February and March meetings of the Council were noted. 
Final Meeting of Council elected in June 2004.
The outgoing Mayor, Sean Farrell, stated it had been an honour and privilege to have served as Mayor and expressed his thanks to the Members of the County Council, the County Manager, the Directors of Services, and all the staff in different Departments of the County Council for their work and co-operation over the last year.  He wished the members every success in the forthcoming Local Elections on the 5th June.

Presentation to Councillor James Coyle.

Mayor Sean Farrell made a presentation to Councillor James Coyle who is retiring after thirty five years service to the Council.

Many tributes were paid to Councillor Coyle for his outstanding service to the Council and the manner in which he performed his duties as a local representative.

Councillor Maura Kilbride-Harkin presented a bouquet of flowers to Mrs. Rose Coyle.

The County Manager, on his own behalf, and on behalf of the staff of the Council also paid tribute to Councillor Coyle and wished him and his family many years of health and happiness in his retirement from public life.

Councillor Coyle thanked the Mayor, Manager and members for their kind words and said that he has enjoyed the past thirty five years representing the Edgeworthstown area.
He especially thanked his wife, Rose, for her support and help over the years.

CONFERENCES.
On the proposal of Councillor V. Kiernan seconded by Councillor G. Brady, the following Conferences were considered suitable for attendance by members of the Council:

(i) Kadenza Consultancies Ltd.

“Drug & Alcohol Abuse”

Glengarriff Eccles Hotel, West Cork.

15th to 17th May 2009.

(ii) Kadenza Consultancies Ltd.

“Supporting Family Carers”

Bellingham Castle Hotel, Castlebellingham, Co. Louth.

29th to 31st May 2009.

(iii) Byrne Perry Summer School.

“Entwined Histories:  Ireland, France and America”

Gorey, Co. Wexford.

26th – 28th June 2009.

       (iv)           Superior Training.

“Retirement Planning”

Bellingham Castle Hotel, Castlebellingham, Co. Louth.

14th to 16th May 2009.


(iv) Shannon River Basin Meeting.

Dublin,

12th February 2009.

(v) Shannon River Basin Meeting.

Meath.

26th March 2009.

(vi) Conference.

Ballybunion, Co. Kerry.

4th – 8th March 2009.

(i) International Local Government Convention.

3rd to 6th March 2009.




INEC Conference Centre, Killarney, Co. Kerry.

(vii) Public Relations and the Media.

Letterkenny, Co. Donegal.

3rd – 5th April 2009.

(viii) Freedom of Information Conference.

Trinity College.

4th April 2009.

(ix) Conference.

Naas, Co. Kildare.

4th and 5th April 2009.


(xii)
LAMA Conference.




Portlaoise, Co. Laois.




16th and 17th April 2009.

(xiii)    Rural Dwellers Conference.



Killarney, Co. Kerry.



22nd and 23rd April 2009.

This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed: _______________

             Anne Lee,

             Meetings Administrator.

Confirmed and adopted at Monthly Meeting of Longford County Council held on the 15th July 2009.

Signed: _______________
             Mayor.
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